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BAPTIST UNION OF SCOTLAND – PETER BARBER’S LETTER

BAPTIST UNION OF SCOTLAND

14 Aytoun Road, Glasgow G41 5RT 

Tel. 041-423 6169 Fax 041-424 1422

21 January 1992

Dr Ian L S Balfour,

Charlotte Baptist Chapel,

West Rose Street,

Edinburgh

EH2 4AZ.

Dear Ian

First of all I want to thank you for the welcome to Charlotte Chapel on Sunday. It was a pleasure to renew fellowship with old friends and to see the Chapel in such good heart after your long period of vacancy. I am particularly glad for your sake that the vacancy is coming to an end, knowing as I do something of the extra pressures a vacancy brings on a church secretary.

I was also encouraged to hear so many of the members of the Chapel comment so positively and speak so expectantly of Peter Grainger’s coming. I sensed a strong conviction that the Chapel was led to him in a quite remarkable way.

I am sure that many in our Scottish Baptist Churches will be praying most earnestly for him and for you all as he settles in among you in August. Thank you for the invitation to be part of the proceedings. I am looking forward to that.

To be in the Chapel on Sunday was again to have raised, both in my own mind and by some who spoke to me, the question of the Chapel’s relationship with the Baptist Union of Scotland. Again and again members, including significant leaders, speak to me of the separation of the Chapel from the Union and ask me what can be done for the relationship to be restored. I usually answer evasively suggesting that the question really belongs to the Church Meeting and ought to be raised with the Elders’ Court in the first instance. Whether this actually happens I do not know.

Speaking personally, I must confess that I do increasingly wonder why the long-standing breach between the Union and the Chapel could not be healed in the near future.

The ecumenical issue over which the division took place is no longer relevant in any sense following the 1989 Assembly. The evangelical oneness between the Union and the Chapel is undeniable - we are working on the same basis and for the same ends. The personal bonds between the Chapel and the Union are well established. I think of your own work as Union Law Agent, David Whitlie and Alistair Hay who are so helpful in matters relating to the Provident Fund, the recent invitation to Donald Meek to become President of ELBA (and his recent appointment to the Union Council) ....... to say nothing of the strong links there have been between the Union and the Chapel through people like Andrew MacRae and myself.

In this year of the BMS Bicentenary Celebrations I am feeling keenly the absence of the Chapel from the membership of the Union. As the story is being retold of the early days of BMS and the part Christopher Anderson and Charlotte Chapel played as leading influences in Baptist mission - both in Scotland and overseas - I find myself asking why should the Chapel, our largest Scottish Baptist Church, not still be playing a leading role among us?

This is, of course, for me part of the embarrassment about the present situation. When Baptists outwith Scotland ask me why Charlotte Chapel is not part of the Union I find that a very difficult question to answer. They know the issue cannot be ecumenical; they wonder if there is some sense in which the Union is not evangelical enough. When I assure them this is not the case, I am left - as is my questioner - wondering what is the problem?

I do wonder if the time has come for the Elders of the Chapel to think again about this issue. If there is a continuing obstacle to closer co-operation we would prefer to know what it is so that we may be able to do something about it. If it would help I would be very happy to meet either all the Elders or a delegation from among them to explore the issue.

It might be argued, of course, that the matter is best left in abeyance since your new minister is not an Accredited Baptist Minister and any move might embarrass him. On the other hand, I am sure he will want the Chapel to stand within the New Testament tradition of being part of a wider-than-local fellowship of churches and it might well be that he would see it as perfectly natural for a Scottish Baptist Church to be fully in the fellowship of the Scottish Baptist Union. Even if he himself felt unable to become one of our Accredited Ministers, he could more freely share in the life of our Scottish Baptist Ministers' Fellowship if the church were in membership with the Union than if it were not.

My concern is that if the matter is left in abeyance yet more years of separation between Union and Chapel may follow to the impoverishment of both. There is so much to do in mission in Scotland and so much fellowship to share on a nationwide basis that is only possible when all of us who are within the Baptist tradition pull together.

I hope you don't mind my raising the matter with such directness. I do so because so many associated with the Chapel do so with me, and because I believe the time is overdue for a restoring of what has been historically a very precious link between our most famous Scottish Baptist Church and the rest of our Scottish Baptist Churches who feel the pain of separation and long to see the situation changed.

It may be that the contents or spirit of this letter ought to be shared with the Elders of the Chapel; I shall need to leave that for you to judge. I do write in the hope that it might be raised with them and that fellowship between the Union and the Chapel may be re-established soon.

With every good wish,

Yours sincerely
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